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The Colorado Restorative Justice Council engages communities to create lifelong cultures of respect and responsibility. _________________________________
Melissa Westover, Colorado Coalition of Restorative Justice Directors (Chair): Present
Alice Price, Restorative Justice Practitioner (Vice Chair): Present
Greg Brown, Judicial Department (Probation) (Treasurer): Present
Spiro Koinis, Division of Youth Services Chair): Sends regrets
Robb Miller, Colorado District Attorney Council: Present 
Mary Mc Ghee, Nongovernment Organization Representing Victims: Sends regrets
Lynne DeSousa, Department of Education: Present
Stacy Davis, Juvenile Justice Council: Present
Rebecca Oakes Colorado State Board of Parole: Calling in
Monica Chambers, Department of Corrections: Calling in
Lynn Lee, Restorative Justice Practitioner: Present
Judge Martin Gonzales, Judicial District (Courts): Present
Elizabeth Porter-Merrill, Public Defender’s Office: Present
Chief Benito Garcia, Law Enforcement: Present
Luke Yoder, Colorado Coalition of Restorative Justice Directors: Present
Jennifer Gallegos, Restorative Justice Practitioner: Sends regrets
Latesha Watkins, Victim Advocate within a Judicial Department: Sends regrets
Carolina Thomasson, Department of Public Safety: Sends regrets
Pat Kelly, Juvenile Parole Board: Present


Facilitation by: Melissa Westover
Brenidy Rice (SCAO):  Present
Matt Riede (Staff to RJ Council SCAO): Present
Minutes taken by:  DU Grad Student 
Guests: Shannon Sliva: Present
RJ COUNCIL MINUTES
Regular Meeting 
December 15, 2017 9a-3p
Jefferson County Government Building, Lookout Mountain Meeting Room
100 Jefferson County Parkway
Golden, CO 80401

1. Welcome & Introductions, RJ Council Business 
[bookmark: _Hlk501694464]Minutes: After a round of introductions, motions were made, seconded and passed to adopt the August and October minute. 

RJ Council 2018 Meeting Dates: Generally scheduled to meet bimonthly on the 4th Friday of each month at the Jefferson County Courthouse.  2018 meeting dates: Feb 23rd, April 27th, June 22nd, August meeting and retreat tentatively scheduled for August 16th and 17th (note: since moved to August 2 and 3), Oct. 26, and Dec. 14. As a site visit to a funded program did not occur in 2017, Matt will explore combining this with one of the meeting dates, preferably sometime after winter travel concerns.

Vice Chair Election: A call for nominations for the vice-chair position for 2018 went out in advance of the meeting and additional nominations were solicited during the meeting. Liz was nominated for the vacant Vice Chair seat, which was motioned, seconded and passed. 

2. FY 17 RJ Program Evaluation
FY17 RJ Program Evaluation:  A motion was made, seconded and passed to approve the OMNI evaluation, with the corrected recidivism data, with one further suggestion from Alice to strengthen the statement on recidivism from “less than 10%” to “slightly more than 8%,” based on the new stats. Greg asked if the report compared statewide juvenile recidivism rates to RJ Diversion recidivism rates. Matt responded that available comparisons are included in the report. Council’s request to the Joint Budget Committee for additional funding authority for the coming year is progressing.  The JBC requested to review the FY17 funded program evaluation, at Rep. Pete Lee’s suggestion.  Matt will link the JBC to a posting of the report.  

3. Appointing Agency Document
Appointing Agency Document: Due to the high number of transitions in Council members, the Executive Committee identified the need to clarify Council member roles and desired characteristics for the various appointing authorities when a seat comes open.  Alice’s draft of a one-page summary for appointing authorities and potential appointees was reviewed.  Greg suggested that links to the website and other resources be included, to provide potential new members with additional information. Motion made, seconded and passed to adopt the Guidelines for Appointments. 
4. Legislation
Council is proscribed by statute from reimbursing Council members for expenses such as mileage or lodging.  Last year’s proposed legislative amendment did not make it out of committee.  Alice, Mary and Matt have worked on background support for use by SCAO’s legislative liaison, who is optimistic that an amendment allowing reimbursement may be approved this year, framed as a “judicial administration” need. It is estimated that $10,000-15,000 of Council funds may be needed annually for basic travel reimbursements for members outside the Denver metro area or for non-metro area Council meetings, if members do not have travel reimbursement through their appointing authority or other sources.  Melissa stated that the other legislative effort from last year, Confidentiality in RJ processes, has been put on hold for now in terms of legislative proposals. Liz, Alice and others continue to look at developments in other states and possible alternative strategies for ensuring confidential processes, as this remains a concern.  
5. RJ Council Funded Programs
Funded Programs Update: Matt shared data entered from funded programs for July – October.  Only six of the eight funded programs are entering pre/post survey data currently. Teens Inc. is working with more preventative measures in schools and their work does not fit the current data profile. The other school-based program has entered a few cases which they feel fit the pre-file diversion framework.  The current measures do not fit or capture the work of school-based programs. Council needs to decide if it will pursue the development of school-specific evaluation tools, or if this might be better done by CDE or others already heavily-invested in Restorative Practices in schools.  On an interim basis, it was agreed that up to $10,000 should be set aside to acquire a basic evaluation tool for the two school programs we are already funding. Matt will check with OMNI, our current evaluator, as well as a professor at DU who is evaluating Restorative Practices in Denver Public Schools in collaboration with Padres Unidos, to see what each could offer.   Matt shared that there is no data yet from Youth Zone, although they do fit the data profile. They have not processed any cases since the grant award. Melissa and others expressed confusion about this lack of cases, as there was strong local DA and other community support for this program prior to the grant award. Greg recommended requesting an interim 6-month report regarding their barriers and plans for moving forward. Others wondered if the grant may need to be frozen or become ineligible for renewal, unless clear progress is possible, since getting data is key to Council funding goals. Action step: Matt will inform Youth Zone of concerns and potential helpful resources, and ask them to reach out for support. Greg suggested before awarding new grants, we might incorporate a community readiness survey as part of the application. Council also discussed developing a document of expectations and clear benchmarks for funded programs, perhaps including with some type of per capita measurement.  The next face-to-face meeting with funded programs is 1/19/2018.  

6. Funded Program data integrity sub-committee
Funded Programs Data Integrity Subcommittee: Last February, the three pilot sites sent a letter to Council about data concerns. After a series of conversations with the programs and with OMNI, the subcommittee has determined that most of the glitches with the data entry system have been resolved and that the existing data in OMNI’s report has integrity. Efforts are on-going to transition to a new data entry system with Facilicase by next year. Luke stated that communication between funded programs, Council and OMNI was not strong in the past, with decisions made without everyone’s input (e.g., expanding pre/post surveys from 9-10 to 43 questions). He stressed that Council needs better clarity regarding the direction it wants to take regarding data collection and evaluation and the relationship this has to funding decisions.  Does Council want to retain a data-driven funding framework that was initially set in place with the pilot program legislation, slowly adding new areas of priority research as time and resources allow? Or will it instead become a funder to an ever wider range of programs, whether there are strong data/evaluation tools or clear research goals identified? There are critical philosophical and practical aspects to this discussion, which need to be further explored as part of Council’s longer-term vision and strategic planning.
In the meantime, the subcommittee, with support from the Executive Committee, is recommending stabilizing funding for one more year, to deepen and complete the data collection and evaluation investment already in place. Omni says that the current data is statistically significant, but limited in numbers; they are advocating keeping numbers as high as possible for at least one more year. The three pilot programs, which provide by far the strongest case numbers, are slated to step down from 60% to only 40% funding. The other two programs providing the next highest level of numbers are slated to step down from 80% to 60%.  As step-downs occur, there are fewer funded cases and thus less data. A motion was made, seconded and passed that funding be stabilized rather than stepped-down for fy19, for those funded programs that are significantly contributing to current data goals. Luke and Robb abstained due to their affiliation with funded programs. There was also discussion about whether some funded programs should be extended additional funds to cover staff time needed to collect data from additional cases – not funded by the Council – if this double-reporting is allowed by other funders, in order to further strengthen the data. Matt and Luke will talk with programs about whether this is feasible and what the extra staff costs might be to double up on surveying and entering data on cases that meet our data points, but are funded from other sources. 
Other discussion: Another Council member is needed on the data subcommittee. Lynn volunteered. One additional item related to data was also discussed, related to the lengthy pre/post surveys currently in place. The subcommittee will look at the option of paring back to a shorter survey design as originally used. The idea of providing time- and focus-limited mini-grants in fy19, in addition to maintaining currently-funded programs, was raised.  Melissa noted that this and other short-term strategies could be discussed further at the afternoon strategic planning meeting.
7. PD/DA Education Initiative
PD/DA Education Initiative:   Earlier this Fall, Doug Wilson, State Public Defender, and Beth McCann, Denver DA, signed a letter of intent to work together on RJ development.  Liz presented Council with a draft MOU between the Council and these entities, clarifying Council’s interests and goals related to working with them on developing an RJ educational initiative for Defense Council and DA’s that would move over time beyond just Denver to other areas of the state.  Council had previously approved $100,000 to fund a team to coordinate such an educational initiative, including a part-time Defender and part-time Prosecutor, and this amount is included in our current fy19 draft budget.  Robb had some questions about the timing of the MOU and related initiative, since some of our data on RJ program efficacy and recidivism are not yet complete.  Liz noted that year-four data on program efficacy and year-three data on recidivism should be in place by the time direct education implementation is set to begin. Motion was made to approve the draft MOU and for Liz and her subgroup to proceed with discussions, which was seconded and passed.
8. FY 18 Budget & FY 19 Budget
FY18 and FY19 Budget: SCAO budget analyst has approximated $60,000 in surplus for fy18, which needs to be allocated soon. Some of this was set aside at the October meeting for data-specific needs. The data subcommittee has not identified extra data-specific expenses at this point, other than the cost of a short-term school evaluation tool, as discussed earlier.  Other ideas for allocating additional funds will be discussed during the afternoon strategic planning session. The FY19 budget proposal is the same as the one presented at October meeting. It includes projections based on our requested increase in spending authority, as well as different levels of awards to funded programs. It is still a work in progress, subject to further refinement as strategic planning advances. 
9. National RJ Conference Update
National RJ Conference: Lynn updated Council on developments with the National RJ Conference planning for 2019. Different locations were considered, but the national committee decided that the conference will take place at the Sheraton in Downtown Denver. Volunteers are still needed and welcome to help with various phases of planning.
10. Adjournment for Strategic Planning session: 

The business meeting was adjourned at 12:30 for lunch and an afternoon strategic planning session, to be focused on short-term goals for the balance of fy18 and facilitated by Anjali Nandi. Anjali will prepare a separate summary report of this session.
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Mission: The State Restorative Justice Council advances restorative justice principles and practices throughout Colorado by providing gateways to information, networking and support.
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